## 1 Display All Good Will and Keep Moving The Mansfeld Regiment and the 1625–1627 Campaign

Months later, after he stabbed his wife twelve times but before the Mansfeld Regiment mutinied and disbanded itself, Theodoro de Camargo told the enigmatic regimental bailiff Mattheus Steiner he had never wanted to go to Lombardy in the first place.

Theodoro de Camargo was a nobleman from Brabant, and the lieutenant colonel of the Mansfeld infantry. He had been an officer for a long time. Four years previously at the Battle of Neuhäusel, the Count of Buquoy, commanding the Imperial army, took two lance blows and died in Camargo's arms.<sup>2</sup> Camargo was with the Spanish at the siege of Breda and after the city fell in summer 1625, the Governor of the Spanish Netherlands entrusted him to take the news to the Emperor.<sup>3</sup> It was to repeat this success, according to a chronicler in Alessandria, that the Imperialist-Spanish campaign into northern Italy was launched.<sup>4</sup> When Camargo arrived in Vienna, Wolf von Mansfeld was canvassing a regiment for this campaign and wanted him to take command of the foot. Camargo answered that he was already serving Infanta Isabella and could not accept another office, but after Ferdinand II wrote to Brussels the Infanta released him from her service and Ferdinand ordered him to take command of Mansfeld's infantry. Camargo had no further excuse and joined the regiment in late 1625. His wife, Victoria Guarde, followed:

<sup>2</sup> Milos Kouřil, Documenta Bohemica bellum tricennale illustrantia, Tomus III: Der Kampf des Hauses Habsburg gegen die Niederlande & ihre Verbündeten: Quellen zur Geschichte des Pfälzisch-Niederländisch-Ungarischen Krieges, 1621–1625 (Prague: Academica, 1976), No. 140, 66.

<sup>3</sup> SHStADr 10024 9119/38, 125–127; Herman Hugo, "The Siege of Breda by the Armes of Philip, 1627," in *English Recusant Literature 1558–1640*, vol. 261, D. M. Rogers, ed. (London: Scolar Press, nd), 141–142.

Joseph van den Leene, Le theatre de la noblesse du Brabant, representant les erections des terres, seigneuries, & noms des personnes, & des familles titrées, les creations des chevaleries, & octroys des marques d'honneurs & de noblesse: Accordez par les princes souverains ducs de Brabant, jusques au roy Philippe v. a present regnant. Divisé en trois parties, enrichies des genealogies, alliances, quartiers, epitaphes, & d'autres recherches anciennes & modernes (Liege: J. F. Broncaert, 1705), 359.

<sup>4 &</sup>quot;Ripiando i sucessi del la Patria, dico, che vennero mese di giugno in Alessandria tre Regimenti de Alemania ..." Girolamo Ghilini, Annali di Alessandria, overo Le Cose Accadvte in esta Città: Nel suo, el Circonvincino Territorio dall'Anno dell'Origine Sua Sino al M.DC.LIX (Milan: Gioseffo Marelli, 1666), 204.

By now, she was openly cuckolding him.<sup>5</sup> He killed her less than six months later.

Officers who served the Spanish Habsburgs commonly moved into the service of the Imperial Habsburgs and vice versa. Theodoro de Camargo was a subject of the King of Spain and Infanta Isabella who went to Lombardy in the King of Spain's service because the Emperor requested it. His colonel, Wolf von Mansfeld, was the feudal subject of the Elector of Saxony and an Imperial civil servant, and his regiment, raised in Saxony, was going to war for the King of Spain.

For years the Spanish Monarchy and its allies had been fighting France and its allies over northern Italy. The little war that preceded this one had been over control of the Valtelline. This was the shortest and most comfortable route between Tyrol, which belonged to the Archduke of Further Austria, and Milan, second only to Flanders in the system of the Spanish Monarchy in Europe: An exposed synapse between two Habsburg territories north to south. It was an important node on the braid of routes by which Spain sent money, supplies, and troops back and forth between the Netherlands and Milan. East to west the Valtelline was also a trade route between the Kingdom of France and its ally the Republic of Venice, and it abutted land belonging to Venice for thirty miles. The Valtelline had been a focus of French and Spanish foreign policy for decades. For Spain it was the "gate and outer wall of Milan," the doorway to the Alps, and it was controlled largely by heretics.

But not entirely. The Valtelline had been controlled by the Three Leagues or *Bünde*, three Swiss associations called the League of God's House, the League of the Ten Jurisdictions, and the Gray League, or *Grisons*. Spain and France had been cultivating different factions in this federation since the late sixteenth century. Sometimes the pro-Habsburg Catholic faction predominated in local politics, sometimes the anti-Habsburg Calvinist faction. Whoever was on top established rigged courts to punish prominent members of the other side. In 1618, radical young Protestant clerics in the anti-Habsburg faction set up a court in Thusis to purge the region of Habsburg hegemony and Catholics. Some

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> SHStADr 10024 9119/38, 128–129.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Gregory Hanlon, The Twilight of a Military Tradition: Italian Aristocrats and European Conflicts, 1560–1800 (London: Routledge, 2014).

Parker, Army of Flanders and the Spanish Road, 62-63; C. V. Wedgwood, The Thirty Years War (New York: New York Review Books Classics, 2005), 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Andreas Wendland, Der Nutzen der Pässe und die Gefährdung der Seelen: Spanien, Mailand und der Kampf ums Weltlin (1620–1641) (Zürich: Chronos Verlag, 1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Silvio Färber, "Bündner Wirren," *Historisches Lexicon der Schweiz/Dictionaire Historique de la Suisse/Dizionario Storico della Svizzera* (Basel: Schwabe Verlag, 2001).

of the Catholic notables in the region, in contact with Milan and Rome, conspired against them and, on the night of July 18, 1620, armed Catholics marched down the valley, killing every Protestant they found. The governor of Milan sent troops to seal off the valley and the killings lasted for fifteen days. Habsburg troops garrisoned the valley, which was lost to the Three Leagues. <sup>10</sup>

During his lifetime, Henri IV had secured the Valtelline passes for French use; that access cut off, his successor Louis XIII pursued a diplomatic approach at first. In 1621, the French diplomat François de Bassompierre went to Madrid to negotiate, but, although the Spanish government agreed in the ensuing Treaty of Madrid to recognize the sovereignty of the Three Leagues over the Valtelline, it used the treaty's guarantee of free worship for Catholics as an excuse to keep troops in the area. Louis threatened military intervention in 1622; in response, papal troops were brought in, supposedly to protect the religion of local Catholics, and Spanish troops continued to use the passes with impunity. On February 7, 1623, France, Venice, and the Duke of Savoy formed an alliance to put the Three Leagues back in control. Richelieu became Louis XIII's chief minister in April 1624. That summer he began preparations for a military expedition into the region. 12

This expedition, under François-Hannibal d'Estrées, Marquis de Coeuvres, has been overshadowed by the later French incursion under Henri de Rohan in 1635. But these armies were not inconsiderable. De Coeuvres had more than seven regiments under him: One of Three Leaguers recruited secretly in Zürich, two Three Leagues regiments recruited in their own dominions, three Swiss regiments, one French regiment of infantry, and ten companies of French cavalry. Venice sent a battery of guns all the way from the arsenal in Brescia. On the Spanish side, Milan was the center of Spanish power in Italy, and the nexus and training ground of Spain's army in the region. The small Mansfeld Regiment was added to a total military force numbering six or seven

Parker, Army of Flanders and the Spanish Road, 64; Wendland, Der Nutzen der Pässe und die Gefährdung der Seelen, 111–116.

John H. Elliott, The Count-Duke of Olivares: The Statesman in an Age of Decline (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1986), 62, 72, 83; A. Lloyd Moote, Louis XIII, The Just (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1989), 134–135.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Jacques Humbert, "En Valtelline avec le Marquis de Coeuvres," Revue Historique de l'Armée 14 (1958) 47–67, 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Ibid., 49.

Giulio Ongaro and Simone Signaroli, I cannoni di Guspessa. I comuni di Edolo, Cortenedolo e Mu alle soglie della Guerra dei Trent'Anni (1624–1625) (Valle Camonica: Pubblicazioni del Servizio Archivistico Comprensoriale di Valle Camonica, 2016).

tercios, more than 20,000 men.<sup>15</sup> This force embarked on October 26. The roads were iced over by November, but this force managed to liberate the Valtelline by mid-December and drive the papal troops out of their fortresses.<sup>16</sup>

The Duke of Feria, Governor of the Duchy of Milan, said "the water was up to his neck." He withdrew units from Sardinia and Naples, took out a loan from Genoa, and raised troops with the Emperor's help. A captain's patent for this endeavor survives from December 6, 1624.<sup>17</sup> One of the Imperial colonels raising and leading troops for the Spanish army was the Count of Pappenheim, looking for an opportunity to take Spanish service. <sup>18</sup> He may have already had a reputation in Italy. Peter Hagendorf mentioned him while he was fighting for Venice in 1625: "in the Valtelline, there the King in Spain was our enemy, how now count Pappenheim arrived, he powerfully harried us with fieldpieces and drove us out of the Valtelline from our positions, so we had to give way all the way to Turin …"<sup>19</sup>

In March 1625, French and Savoyard forces struck Spain's client state Genoa as part of a coordinated action which was also supposed to include contingents from England and the United Netherlands. In response, Spain brought troops north from Naples and mobilized its allies. Both Parma and Modena sent troops to Lombardy; the ships carrying the Neapolitan reinforcements were Tuscan. <sup>20</sup> Imperial German reinforcements arrived that summer.

Wolfgang, Count of Mansfeld (1575–1638), was one of the Imperial colonels who raised troops for the defense of Milan.<sup>21</sup> Mansfeld was a member of a large and powerful family with ties to both Electoral Saxony and the Imperial administration. The dynasty hailed from Eisleben, birthplace of Martin Luther – to be precise, the fortress of Mansfeld,

Alessandra Dattero, "Towards a New Social Category: The Military," in A Companion to Late Medieval and Early Modern Milan: The Distinctive Features of an Italian State, Andrea Gamberini, ed. (Leiden: Brill, 2015), 465.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Humbert, "En Valtelline," 51–55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Stadler, *Pappenheim*, 156. The patent from December 6, 1624 is cited in footnote 34 on the same page.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Ibid., 154–156.

<sup>&</sup>quot;In feltlin, da Ist der köngnieg In spangen, vnser feindt gewessen, wie nun graff pabpenheim Ankommen Ist, hat er vns mit stugken mechtig zugesedtzet vndt vns aus feltelin von vnser posten vertrieben, das wir haven must weichen bis nach turan ..." Hagendorf, Ein Söldnerleben im Dreißigjährigen Krieg, 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Hanlon, Twilight, 106–110.

Stadler, Pappenheim, 160. The other Imperialist colonels who raised troops on behalf of the Spanish Monarchy for the 1625–1626 conflict in northern Italy were Christian von Ilow, Hannibal von Schauenburg, Wilhelm Salentin von Salm, Alois von Baldiron, and Alwig von Sulz.

perched above the little city Tal Mansfeld, five and a half miles from Eisleben. <sup>22</sup> Called "one of the most important, if now forgotten, commanders of the middle stage of the war" by Peter Wilson, Mansfeld was an Imperial Privy Councilor and a member of the Imperial Chamber. <sup>23</sup> Two of his four brothers were also Imperial officers: His younger brother Bruno von Mansfeld was the Imperial master of the hunt, an influential position in the court of an Emperor who hunted as much as Ferdinand II. Ferdinand died in Bruno's arms. <sup>24</sup> Bruno and the rest of Wolf's brothers converted to Catholicism by the turn of the century. Wolfgang himself was a Catholic sympathizer by the time his regiment went to Italy, and he converted a few years later.

Multiple and possibly conflicting loyalties like these were not unusual for Saxons. Saxony was the most powerful Protestant state in the Empire. It repeatedly acted as a broker in negotiations or attempted negotiations, a center of gravity for smaller moderate Protestant political entities. Elector Johann Georg I's policies can appear enigmatic or indecisive. Although Wedgwood is broadly sympathetic to him, he did not come off well in nineteenth-century historiography. <sup>25</sup> But this deeply conservative man pursued a consistent policy from his point of view, attempting to uphold the constitution of the Empire as he saw it. On the other hand, some of his nobles did not agree with his decision to go to war against the rebellious Bohemian Estates, "their dear neighbours, their friends through blood and other ties, and also their co-religionists."

The Elector of Saxony's irenic viewpoint explains why early seventeenth-century Electoral policy – and the actions of some Saxons, like Mansfeld and some of his officers – was not only pro-Imperial but also pro-Habsburg and pro-Spain. Saxony had been the birthplace of the Lutheran Reformation and most of the Electors, until Augustus the Strong, were devoutly Lutheran. But to contemporaries, including many Saxons, early seventeenth-century Electoral Saxon policy sometimes ended up looking more "Catholic" than "Protestant" because of its support for both sections of the Habsburg dynasty. <sup>27</sup> Despite the feelings

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Robert J. Christman, Doctrinal Controversy and Lay Religiosity in Late Reformation Germany (Leiden: Brill, 2011), 15–17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Wilson, Europe's Tragedy, 398–399.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Felix Stieve, "Mansfeld, Graf Bruno III Von," Allgemeine Deutsche Biographie, Vol. 20 (Leipzig: Duncker & Humblot, 1884), 221.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Wedgwood, The Thirty Years War, 62-65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> F. L. Carsten, Princes and Parliaments in Germany from the Fifteenth to the Eighteenth Century (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1959), 229.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Axel Gotthard, "Politice seint wir bäpstisch.' Kursachsen und der deutsche Protestantismus im frühen 17. Jahrhundert," Zeitschrift für Historische Forschung 20 (1993), 275–319.

of some of their nobles, Saxon Electors maintained a good relationship with Spain from 1575. This served the interests of both Saxony and Spain since Spanish foreign policy during the reign of Philip II sought to maintain the balance of power within the Empire. The King of Spain pursued relationships with several important Protestant powers if they were not Calvinist, like Saxony or Brandenburg. Philip II thought Saxony would be able to foster peace within the Empire and hoped that Elector August of Saxony (1526–1586) would influence the Palatinate. August did not support the Dutch against the Monarchy of Spain, even though one of his daughters married William the Silent in 1561. Regular written exchanges between August and Philip II began after April 1576, when Emperor Maximilian II visited Dresden.

Caught between conflicting obligations, Saxony pulled hard for peace at the start of the Thirty Years War but failed; the Electorate entered the war on the Emperor's side, despite a lack of enthusiasm on the part of his more Bohemian-oriented nobles. During the 1620s the Imperialist coalition including Saxony won a series of victories. Wolf von Mansfeld commanded the Saxon army in successful campaigns in Upper and Lower Lusatia, conquering them from the Bohemian Estates.

The last Saxon troops were demobilized in March 1625 and the Electorate did not raise another army until early 1631, several months before it re-entered the war, this time against the Emperor.<sup>29</sup> This changing alignment was informed by Johann Georg I's distrust of both Catholic absolutism and the threat Calvinism posed to the Imperial constitution: Saxony's 1631–1634 alliance with Sweden was an aberration in an otherwise pro-Imperial foreign policy. In early to mid-1625 Saxony was not at war, and Saxons who were familiar with fighting would have been available for this expedition to Italy. So was Mansfeld himself, the Elector's former lieutenant general.

According to Wolf von Mansfeld, the Duke of Feria promised him his regiment would only be in Lombardy for a short time. It came in as a reinforcement "to refresh [rafrescar] the others." One Italian chronicler believed that, had the Mansfelders not arrived to cover the Spanish

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Friedrich Edelmayer, Söldner und Pensionäre: Das Netzwerk Philipps II im Heiligen Römischen Reich (Vienna: R. Oldenbourg Verlag, 2002), chapter 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Lucian Staiano-Daniels, "Determining Early Modern Army Strength: The Case of Electoral Saxony," *Journal of Military History* 83.4 (2019), 1000–1020, tables 1, 2, and 3.

<sup>30</sup> SHStADr 10024 9737/13, 80. Rough draft of letter from Wolf von Mansfeld to the Duke of Feria, April 1, 1626.

retreat, they would not have been able to withdraw from the siege of Verrua without risking the artillery and losing many men.<sup>31</sup>

Although they were not yet legally a regiment, since they had not sworn their sacred oaths to their flags, their officers, and the King of Spain, the Mansfelders began to travel in late May 1625.<sup>32</sup> The infantry looped southwest from Dresden around the mountains separating Bohemia from southern Germany, then south. On June 26, Mansfeld wrote the Bishop of Bamberg from Dresden requesting passage. "About Yr. Gr.'s land, part of my officers of horse as well as of foot must stir themselves to march in it" he said obsequiously,

and therefore I find the need hereunder to obediently entreat Yr. Grace with my entirely obedient plea to graciously condescend to the same, to let your officials and subordinates [*Undtanen*] allow this, with which my officers with the soldiers they have with them will not only pass freely through your land and territories but also the same would display all good will and keep moving, and where they might be allowed to overnight.<sup>33</sup>

The Bishop of Bamberg forwarded a copy to the Bishop of Würzburg on July 8 and gave the regiment a pass since Mansfeld was upholding the constitution of the Reich.<sup>34</sup>

By mid-July many Mansfeld infantry were south of Bamberg and Würzburg. Amid local stories like the birth of a large baby the size of a

<sup>31 &</sup>quot;Ma doue con la celerità si sarebbe portato via felicimente questa Piazza; pero lentamente caminando, cagione, che il Principe Tomaso infestasse la Retroguardia con danno di vn Regimento Alemano del Lillo [sic: Ilow], Feria stimando più la Piazza di quello, che in sostanza era, il tempo che spese in fortificarsi, diede tempo al Duca di Sauoia di entrare in Crescentino, di doue introdusse in Verruua soldati, e munitioni: e si riduceua ad impossibilita poco meno, cauare frutto dall'assedio di Verruua, se non si assicuraua di Crescentino. Essendo in elettione del Duca di Feria per la carica di Maestro di Campo Generale il pigliare o D. Gonzalo di Cordoua, o'l Marchese di Montenegro, mostrò d'inchinare più nel Cordova suo Cognato, et era appunto all'hora arriuato di Fiandra doppo la resa di Bredà D. Gonzalo, ad esercitare questa carica; e però hauendo il Cordoua disposto quell'assedio, ne eßendo riuscita l'impresa, corse voce, ch'egli hauesse trascurato, ne si sà perche, la gloria del Conato; Sia com'eßere si voglia, l'assedio duro molto tempo, e vi si persero tanti huomini per le sortite delli Assediati malamente riparate, per la infirmità introdotte da i patimenti, e per la disubidienza de' Capi Alemani, ch'erano in maggior numero del resto dell'Eßercito, che bisognò non senza pericolo levarsene, et è certo, che se non giongeva il Conte di Masfelt di Germania con vn Regimento fresco, con che si spallegiò la ritrata, era difficil' il poterlo fare senz' arrischiare l'Artiglieria, e perdere molti Soldati." Giovanni Francesto Fossati, Memorie historiche delle guerre d'Italia del secolo presente (Milan: Filippo Ghisolfi, 1639), 89-90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> SHStADr 10024 9119/38, 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Copy of letter from Wolf von Mansfeld to Bishop of Bamberg, June 16/26, 1625, StAWu Lehensachen 3087.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Letter from Bishop of Bamberg to Bishop of Würzburg, July 8, 1625, StAWu Lehensachen 3087.

two-month-old child, one Nuremberg chronicle noted that 2,500 infantry and a portion of the cavalry "under the Colonel Count Wolffen von Mansfellt" came through the city in little groups from July 14 to 19, bound for Günzburg, between Augsburg and Ulm. One hundred and fifty horses and 150 foot soldiers came by a day later on July 20, and 300 more horses on the 29th. This chronicler knew this regiment was intended to "form a force of 3,000 on foot, and 1,000 horse, for the Estado de Milan." Unlike the bishops of Bamberg and Würzburg, the city of Nuremburg did not want Mansfeld's "Undisciplinirt[es] Volck" anywhere near them. They eventually decided to give the cavalry bread and beer, but no money. They

On July 19, Leopold, Archduke of Further Austria, reported he had heard from the Mansfeld Regiment's quartermaster Wolf Winckelmann that 800 men had arrived near Lindau. <sup>38</sup> By August 1625 both infantry and cavalry were in towns near Ulm. <sup>39</sup> Late that month, some of the infantry were near Lake Constance: The deserters Phillip Appelt and Jacob Bötger thought they could make it there from the tiny nearby town of Taubenhof. <sup>40</sup>

The infantry and cavalry traveled in small groups, and dispersed into small towns by company or smaller units.<sup>41</sup> Even the best roads were little more than dirt tracks and would be ruined by a big convoy, nor could the soldiers support themselves off the land in their full numbers.<sup>42</sup>

- 35 "Der 4. 5. bis 9 Juli sint bey 2500 man zu fus troppenweis vhnbroche [...] volk vnter der Obristen Graff Wolffen von Mansfellt fur Italia gehörich hier fierüben auff der Musterblatz nach Güntzburg zwischen Augspurg vnd Ulm marsiert ... 10 Jul: 150 pfert Mansfeldisch volk fierüber marsirt, vnd gleich des fus volks weg vnd Quartier genomen ... den 19 Juli sint abermahl 300 pfert Mansfeltisch hier fürüber vff der Musterplatz marsirt, welcher eine armee vor 3000 zu fus, vnd 1000 pferd solle richten, vor der Mayländischen Stato." UCLA Library Special Collections MS \*170/355, Der Anndre Thaill Nurembergische Cronica, 348v. Personal chronicles seem to have been popular in Nuremberg; numerous examples survive either of chronicles entirely made up by individuals or families, or commercially available chronicles with space for the owner to add his or her own records.
- <sup>36</sup> SHStADr 10024 9205/3, Der Stadt Nürnberg Schreiben an den Kaiserl. General Grafen Wolfgang Mansfeldt, die Durchmarsche, Einquartirungen ü Kriegs [...] 1625 Dergl. an den Herzog v. Friedland 1627, Document 2, June 29, 1625.
- <sup>37</sup> SHStADr 10024 9205/3, Document 4, July 18, 1625.
- <sup>38</sup> SHStADr 10024 9734/8, Allerhand bestallunge vor Graff Wolffen von Mannsfeld theils von Keysser Rudolfo, Matthia, Ferdinando II, Churfurst Christiano II und Johann Georg I zu Sachsen, 1597–1626, July 19, 1625.
- <sup>39</sup> StadtA Ulm Kriegsamtes A [5556], Verzeichnis des Kriegsvolks zu Pferd und Fuβ by Wachmeister Christoph Revelheimer, Aufstellung der Mansfeldischen Kavallerie.
- <sup>40</sup> SHStADr 10024 9119/38, 25.
- <sup>41</sup> Alessandro Buono, Esercito, istituzioni, territorio: Alloggiamenti militari e "case herme" nello Stato de Milano (secoli XVI e XVII) (Florence: Firenze University Press, 2009), 22.
- 42 Lund, War for the Every Day, 107-108.

Towns along the way were usually too small to house more than a little contingent of soldiers. An Amsfelders were strung out in dribs and drabs along the roads between southern Germany and northern Italy for months that summer *truppenweise*, in troops. Individuals would have traveled between these little groups constantly: Deserters, whores, children, officers carrying information back and forth, soldiers visiting friends in other companies, running errands for themselves or their superiors. The frequent passage of units like the Mansfelders along the military roads between northern Italy and southern Germany devastated local communities, and country priests moved services from one chapel to another because the transit of soldiers desecrated them.

Letters about quartering circulated. Conflicts between mercenaries and non-soldiers sharing a small dwelling against their will were inevitable, but Mansfeld's soldiers were not given enough money to cover their expenses. They extorted supplies from their hosts. When I arrived today in this city I understood with the greatest displeasure and perturbation of spirit the coldness with which my cavalry was received in their bands, wanting (after having shared much work, and employed great expense) (done more than obligation carried) to maintain them in the quarters on four batzen a day," Mansfeld wrote the Duke of Feria on September 17. 46

Research has been done on local support for military transit and quartering in Spanish Lombardy. The *egualanza generale*, instituted in 1590, guaranteed a system in which Milanese provinces all contributed to the same extent to maintain troops; areas where soldiers were quartered were reimbursed. <sup>47</sup> Confraternities and charitable organizations were founded and provided with tax-exempt capital, which offered liquidity to occupied communities. <sup>48</sup> Villages also formed corporations to provide specialized military housing and equipment like bedding. <sup>49</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Parker, Army of Flanders and the Spanish Road, 87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Luca Gianna, 'Frammenti di luoghi. Le valli Belbo e Bormida di Spigno nel Piemonte dell'età moderna', in Lo spazio politico locale in età medievale, moderna e contemporanea. Atti del Convegno internazionale di studi, Renato Bordone, Paola Guglielmotti, Sandro Lombardini, and Angelo Torre, eds. (Alessandria: Edizioni dell'Orso, 2007), 177–190.

Lorenz, Das Rad der Gewalt.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Rough draft of letter from Wolf von Mansfeld to the Duke of Feria, September 17, 1625, SHStADr 10024 9737/13, 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Giulio Ongaro, Peasants and Soldiers: The Management of the Venetian Military Structure in the Mainland Dominion between the 16th and 17th Centuries (New York: Routledge, 2017), 180–181.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Ibid., 188. <sup>49</sup> Buono, Esercito, istituzioni, territorio, 179–187.

Although Spanish military officials oversaw and directed this process, these communities managed supplies and lodging themselves.<sup>50</sup>

Venetian territories were like Spanish Lombardy in social and institutional structures.<sup>51</sup> As in Lombardy, armies in the Terraferma were housed through public-private action, which Giulio Ongaro has analyzed in detail. Under the state's aegis, communities sold hay to soldiers, or rented housing, bedding, and pallets to them. Military commissions were also important to the local labor market: Locals worked as drivers or gunsmiths, or on military construction projects. Effects were specific. In the small Piedmontese village of Pancalieri, requests from armies had a negative effect on agriculture for personal consumption but incentivized production for the military market.<sup>52</sup> Similarly, quartering in the Veneto resulted in burdens for some and advantages for others, like nonsoldiers who were already locally important or members of families that were. Cooperation with military demands kept money within communities in the provinces Ongaro studied, and redistributed assets within those communities, but most of the profit was concentrated in the hands of a few families, who invested what they made.<sup>53</sup>

Military developments in Spanish Lombardy took place within a Eurasia-wide growth, development, and complication of human networks. Administrations knitted themselves together through cooperation with local elites: Similar public–private interaction happened in Spanish Lombardy, Venice, Piedmont, France, the Holy Roman Empire, and the Ottoman Empire. Traditional means of obtaining military resources remained, but changed; for instance, many contributions changed from in-kind to cash. <sup>54</sup> Government interventions increased. In general, early modern political entities "developed an increasingly greater capability of *imposition* of burdens and of *supervision* of the functioning of fiscal and military structures, while the day-to-day practicalities of *management* remained unseen by the eyes of the state" and handled by private agents. <sup>55</sup>

But actions and interactions like the ones that supplied, fed, and housed the Mansfeld Regiment were also regionally specific, even individually specific.<sup>56</sup> Although the documents created by Mansfelders themselves give the impression almost of a regiment in a bubble, Italian

Ongaro, Peasants and Soldiers, 207.
 Ibid., 180.
 Ibid., 181.
 Ibid., 207.
 Ibid., 207.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> I make this argument for Hesse rather than northern Italy in Lucian Staiano-Daniels, "Two Weeks in Summer: Soldiers and Others in Occupied Hesse-Cassel 14–25 July 1625," War in History 30.2 (2022), 1–25.

sources reveal that Wolf von Mansfeld and his officers were in regular contact not only with the world around them, but with their superiors in Milan and local officials like Camillo Capoletto, paymaster of the office of soldiers' lodging in Cremona.

The Mansfeld infantry settled in Busto Arsizio, Gallarate, Samarate, and Legnano, just northwest of Milan, surrounded by low mountains, right before the valley opens and sweeps down to that great unlovely city, heaped inside its double walls and smoke over it.<sup>57</sup> Busto Arsizio was a big fortified town, an *oppidum* in Latin, known for its wire-drawing, and some of its wire was exported as far as the Levant.<sup>58</sup> Gallarate was a market town five miles northwest, a crossroads like Domodossola to the north. Many of its people were artificers, and a market was held every Sunday with commodities from Milan, the provinces of Novara and Vercelli, towns and villages in Lugano, and the Bergamasque.<sup>59</sup>

The Mansfeld cavalry was quartered south of Milan, moving among Casale Montferratto, Alessandria, and towns and rural territory near these cities. On November 12, they left for the siege of Verrua to cover the Duke of Feria as he raised an army. After that, three of its companies remained in Pontestura and seven companies took quarters in Cremona. Although it is better documented in external German and Italian sources, the cavalry is less well attested in the Mansfeld Regiment's own sources than the infantry, with one incomplete legal book to the infantry's two complete ones, perhaps because Mattheus Steiner had traveled with Wolfgang Winckelmann's infantry company. A Mansfelder cavalry secretary of unknown rank died in a fire in Rammingen on the night of August 10/11, 1625. His death may be another reason for the slim documentation.

Domenico Sella, Crisis and Continuity: The Economy of Spanish Lombardy in the Seventeenth Century (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1979), 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> For discussions of Florence as "beautiful" and Milan as "great," see Stefano D'Amico, Spanish Milan: A City Within the Empire, 1535–1706 (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2012), 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Ibid., 17.

<sup>60 &</sup>quot;Alli 12 si partirolo andato sotto Verrua per aiutare il detto Duca di Feria che non ardiva levare il suo esercito, per paura di essere assalito dai nemici, quali si trovavano più avantagiosi degli spagnuoli. Il detto Duca di Feria si è fatto portare a Pontestura sotto pretesto di essere infermo due giorni avanti che giungessero al campo li detti soldati Allemanni del Conte di Mansfelt." Gioanni Domenico Bremio, Cronaca monferrina (1613–1661) di Gioanni Domenico Bremio speciaro di Casale Monferrato, ed. Giuseppe Giorcelli (Alessandria: Societa poligrafica, 1911), 78.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Ghilini, Annali di Alessandria, 208; AST Archivio Sola Busca, Serbelloni, box 48, letter from Camillo Capoletto, March 10, 1627.

<sup>62</sup> StadtA Ulm Kriegsamtes A [5556], Verzeichnis des Kriegsvolks zu Pferd und Fuβ by Wachmeister Christoph Revelheimer, Aufstellung der Mansfeldischen Kavallerie.

Milanese documentation on local housing of soldiers during the period that overlaps with the Mansfeld Regiment's time in Italy is sparse. 63 The commune of Busto Arsizio put down a deposit on a property in the Basilica district in 1620 to house soldiers, although the balance was not paid until after the Mansfelders left.<sup>64</sup> Regimental sources mention soldiers quartered in local houses: One official recommended that the Mansfeld cavalry be quartered in "houses of the padroni instead of barracks," which may have been an attempt to lessen the impact of their presence by splitting them up. "Houses of the padroni" refers to the most substantial and capacious dwellings of landowners, with more amenities. Housing was managed at every step not only by agents of the Spanish governance in Milan but also by important locals who participated in that governance, such as Pietro Paolo Lumello in Pontestura. Billets survive for the housing Lumello provided, scrap-paper tickets inscribed by him and sometimes countersigned by the soldier receiving the billet – like Red Vincent or Bernardo the Cat – in his own hand.<sup>65</sup>

On November 2, 1625, after the Mansfeld Regiment's terrible October, when they had been ambushed and had murdered the residents of two local estates, its infantry assembled on the moor outside Gallarate. The Mansfelders were there to swear their oaths to their Articles of War. Although they had already fought several times that fall, and although the war that brought them to northern Italy was almost over, with this act they formally became a regiment.

The copy of these articles stuck between the first pages of one of the regiment's legal books is written in Mattheus Steiner's neat hand; Mansfeld's signature is at the bottom of the last page above black/red ribbons and his slick red seal. As of November 1, when this document is

<sup>63</sup> Dattero, "The Military," 470-471; Buono, Esercito, istituzioni, territorio, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Franco Bertolli and Umberto Colombo, La Peste del 1630 a Busto Arsizio: Riedizione commentata della "Storia" di Giovanni Battista Lupi (Busto Arsizio: Bramante Editrice, 1990), 233.

AS-AL Archivio Storico Comune Alessandria Serie II, Busta N. 194/9, Alloggiamenti militari, packet 1625 Giugnio 13–1625 Aprile 9 Ordine e distinte per provvigioni date alle truppe Militari firmata de Lumello [1] No 198/237. I argue that soldiers were more literate than historians have believed in Lucian Staiano-Daniels, "Scribes and Soldiers: A Brief Introduction to Military Manuscripts and Military Literacy," Manuscript Studies 5.1 (2021).

Antonio Rasini, ed., Ettore Tito Villa, "Alloggi militari, carestia, e peste nelle due notai galleratsi 1," Rassegna Gallarattese di Storia e d'Artte XXXI.118.4 (1972), 131–140, 132–133.

## Display All Good Will and Keep Moving

20

dated, Mansfeld was still in Italy. He was in front of his infantry on horseback on November 2, his retinue and staff officers, the paymasters, the Marquis de Val de Fuentes, and Steiner at his elbow. He did not stay long. After Wolf von Mansfeld received his people's oath, after the battles were over, he traveled back north to Leipzig and his estates, leaving his regiment behind.